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City and County of Swansea 
 

Minutes of the Education & Skills Corporate Delivery 
Committee 

 
Multi-Location Meeting - Gloucester Room, Guildhall / MS 

Teams  

Wednesday, 25 January 2023 at 4.00 pm 

 
Present: Councillor M Durke (Chair) Presided 

 
Councillor(s) Councillor(s) Councillor(s) 
B Hopkins L R Jones S Pritchard 
T M White   
 
Officer(s)  
Gareth Borsden Democratic Services Officer 
Stephen Holland Principal Solicitor 
Helen Howells Team Manager for Pupil Support 
Sarah Hughes Team Manager for Education Strategy 
Helen Morgan-Rees Director of Education 
Kate Phillips Head of Vulnerable Learner Service 
 
Also present  
Councillor R V Smith - Cabinet Member for Education & Learning 
 
Apologies for Absence 
Councillor(s): J P Curtice, F M Gordon and S Joy 

 

 
31 Disclosures of Personal & Prejudicial Interests. 

 
In accordance with the Code of Conduct adopted by the City & County of Swansea, 
no interests were declared. 
 

32 Minutes. 
 
Resolved that the Minutes of the Education & Skills Corporate Delivery Committee 
held on 14 December 2022 be approved and signed as a correct record. 
 

33 Attendance & Inclusion. 
 
Helen Howells provided a powerpoint presentation outlining the background to the 
development of the action plan for attendance. 
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Included and outlined within the presentation were the following areas: 

 Action plan been developed as attendance levels have been dropping for the 
last four years, and the aim is to produce a clear and concise plan in 
association with stakeholders in order that the Education Welfare Service 
(EWS) can introduce smarter ways of working and improve processes which 
will hopefully lead to better outcomes for learners in Swansea; 

 The action plan is broken down into various different sections and these are 
outlined below, as well the projected outcomes and the progress made to 
date; 

 First action is to ensure every school has an attendance policy which is 
reviewed regularly, but reflects the holistic approach to behaviour, attendance, 
well-being and welfare; 

 Aims are that our outcomes will be improved with better consistency across all 
our settings and we want a coproduced policy with clear expectations in 
relation to attendance and monitoring for all stakeholders and that should 
include parents, teachers and local authority staff; 

 Draft plan has been compiled and is in its final draft and should be completed 
by the end of March, with sign off by this committee hopefully in April. 

 Response flowchart has been produced and already implemented, but this 
needs to be fully embedded across schools; 

 Letters associated with the process, including those that accompany the fixed 
penalty notices are in the process of being updated. A task and finish 
workshop with our EWS has been organised and we're hoping we will have 
those outcomes and information relating to that shortly; 

 Task and finish workshop also arranged for headteachers at the cross phase 
meeting which is planned for the 9th of February and the discussion planned 
also includes how best to engage with our learner voice and how to gauge our 
learner voice which we know is a really important issue, this meeting will also 
include a discussion about the review of the EWS; 

 Parent Carer Forum has also been contacted to support our parents and carer 
voice, as we want to make sure that all our stakeholders are included within 
our policies and processes; 

 Another action would be to produce a clear and concise guide to the work of 
the EWS and to embed the recommendations of the 2019-2020 consultation 
process, the aim/outcome of this would be to achieve stakeholder input to 
ensure consistency of practice and targeted response from our EWS, and for 
them to adopt smarter ways of working to suit the current educational climate; 

 Increased school attendance and improved outcomes for our learners are all 
part of the aims of the plan, so our progress to date is that it the inclusion 
strategy has been finalised which provides the strategic direction for 
improving attendance going forward; 

 The pupil support team has been reviewed and a new post established which 
will provide a strategic lead on attendance and exclusion going forward. The 
officer will take up post at the end of February and the hope is that new 
position will increase capacity within the team and allow for a greater strategic 
oversight; 

 A further action would be to consider the increase of emotional based school 
avoidance and to ensure that this informs developments to support the 
emotional health and psychological well-being (EBSA) group. The department 
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would aim to support schools, to engage with parents and carers on 
attendance strategies; 

 Whole team EBSA training has been organised for the EWS and we are 
pleased that this is being put in place from May 2023 and that training is going 
to be carried out by one of our educational psychologists; 

 A review of the whole school approach to emotional health and well-being 
funding and closer engagement with the strategic group to ensure a targeted 
response to increased attendance and engagement, with specific focus on 
EBSA; 

 Next action point would be to better analyse attendance data and use this 
proactively to identify need and to set realistic targets going forward, potential 
outcomes from this action is regular data analysis to inform our practice. The 
EWS have been asked to work differently to improve and provide intense 
targeted support to those schools with attendance below 90%; 

 Fixed Penalty Notices (FPNs) have now been reintroduced but further 
analysis of the effectiveness of them is needed going forward.147 have been 
issued to date since September, but the overall effectiveness of the FPNs is 
currently unsure and the reasons and factors why parents continue to keep 
their children off school will need further research and investigation; 

 Progress to date, we have seen some improvements in attendance during the 
autumn term, with average attendance for all secondary schools is 2% higher 
than the previous year, primary schools were also doing really consistently 
quite well in the first part of the autumn term, until the severe illness that 
effected primary schools nearer the Christmas period and obviously the 
information that came from the NHS about keeping children home if parents 
thought they had scarlet fever, strep or any conditions like that, has hugely 
impacted on the attendance figures for that period; 

 Next action would be to ensure prevention and early intervention strategies 
linked to other priority areas to ensure our children actually want to attend 
school, the outcomes we'd like to achieve from this would be to support our 
families and reintegrate our children who have been electively home educated 
to return to school; 

 We would also like to consider attendance holistically and to ensure effective 
approaches are in place across the Directorate and the wider Council. We 
now have an officer who has been appointed to support electively home 
educated families which did increase post Covid, the post is funded by Welsh 
Government and the grant is specifically targeted at those who are electively 
home educated; 

 The final action is to better communicate expectations to partners and 
stakeholders, particularly our governing bodies and for us to develop 
improved authority wide communications on attendance via our social media 
channels. We aim to try and engage with our families that potentially haven't 
been engaged with so far, as we think that via social media networks and 
channels may be the best way of doing this. So one of our outcomes would be 
consistency of attendance and expectations of all our stakeholders and 
improved outcomes for our learners; 

 Initial discussions around our revised social media communications have 
been undertaken and we are looking to finalise any communication strategy 
within our attendance policy. 
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Members of the committee asked numerous questions and made comments 
regarding the information highlighted in the presentation, particularly around support 
for governing bodies and governors, better engagement of parents, cross 
departmental working and performance indicators, the Officer, Director and Cabinet 
Member responded accordingly. 
 
Information on the attendance figures for all schools for the autumn term would be 
circulated to Members of the committee following the meeting. 
 

34 Work Plan 
 
The Chair spoke further to the circulated draft work plan and outlined that the next 
two meetings would focus on Strengthened and Effective School Governance. 
 
 
 
The meeting ended at 4.34 pm 
 
 

Chair 
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Report of the Director of Education   
 

Education and Skills Corporate Delivery Committee  
15 February 2023 

 

Review of School Governance Spring 2023 

 
Purpose: To update members of the Education and Skills Corporate 

Delivery Committee on progress made against the 2016 
School Governance Scrutiny Inquiry Panel report and to 
consider how to best support school governance in the 
future to realise the Council’s priorities to ensure 
leadership supports learner progress 

 
Report Author: Jeff Fish  
 
Finance Officer: Aimee Dyer 
 
Legal Officer: Stephen Holland 
 
Access to Services   
Officer:  Rhian Millar 
 

For Information 
 
1. Background 
 
1.1 In 2015, a Scrutiny Inquiry Panel was convened in recognition that the 

role of school governors had changed significantly, with governors 
playing an increasingly important part in the management of schools and 
school improvement. The panel sought to consider if existing measures 
and support was fit for purpose to enable governors to not only meet 
their statutory responsibilities but also ensure that support and challenge 
was as effective as it could be. 

 
1.2 In January 2016, after a comprehensive review, the panel produced a 

report entitled “A Very Challenging Role How can the Council ensure 
that school governors provide effective challenge for their schools?”. 

 
1.3 The panel found a significant number of conclusions and made 16 

recommendations. The panel suggested and acknowledged that some 
of the recommendations could be achieved in the short to medium-term 
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but others would need more time to be delivered.  The recommendations 
made in the report were to: 

 Develop a council wide mechanism for filling the skills gaps identified 
by governing bodies either through, transfers, swaps or by matching 
new governors with particular skills and experience. 

 Produce a mini booklet for governors that provides a simple guide to 
their role. 

 Undertake a review of information provided to school governors with 
ERW, Estyn and Governors Wales with a view to ensuring a shared 
approach that avoids duplication. 

 Provide a standard data template to head teachers and encourage 
them to use it. 

 Work with Estyn to provide information about all training opportunities 
for governors in one place. 

 Move from civic centre based training provision to flexible model that 
combines, whole governing body, cluster school and e-learning. 

 Develop an online learning log that governors can use to self-manage 
their training and development. 

 Consider how the mandatory new governor training might help 
governors to think about the self-management of their training and 
development. 

 Build the involvement of all governors into the Autumn Core Visits. 

 Undertake a campaign to promote the role of governor targeted at 
private sector employers and partners in the public and third sector. 

 Write to the chair of governors and head teacher of each school to 
promote the good practice points included in this report.  

 Write to every school governor thanking them for their work on behalf 
of the Council and highlighting the list of ‘what every school governor 
should expect’.  

 Take additional steps to publicise the good work being done by 
governors and governing bodies. 

 Simplify the information on the Council website about school 
governors which should provide links to the Governors Wales 
website for all general information. 

 Remind all schools that whole governing body and cluster school 
training can be arranged on request. 

 Hold a seminar for LA appointed governors to explore their role in 
sharing good practice. 

 
2. Response to the Scrutiny Inquiry Panel Recommendations 
 
2.1 The Cabinet Member for Children, Education and Lifelong Learning 

welcomed the report as an extremely valuable piece work and agreed 
that the recommendations were sound and in the most part deliverable 
by officers. Some of the recommendations involved partner agencies 
and therefore necessitated actions beyond the immediate direction of 
the Chief Education Officer. 
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2.2 Significant early progress was made against a number of the 
recommendations and continue to now be embedded as business-as-
usual processes.  Examples of these include implementing an effective 
recruitment and skills matrix process to recruit to Local Authority 
Governor vacancies and offering a wider and more flexible training 
offer. 

 
2.3 Regular updates were provided to the panel and a full progress report 

was presented by the Cabinet Member and officers to the School 
Governance Scrutiny Panel on 25 September 2017. 

 
3. Current Position 
 
3.1 There has been an unprecedented amount of significant change across 

the education landscape in Wales since the publication of the Inquiry 
Panel report.  Changes include the introduction of the Curriculum for 
Wales, the commencement of the Additional Learning Needs and 
Educational Tribunal Act and the removal of school categorisation. 

 
3.2 At a local level, the regional education partnership ERW has ceased 

and has been replaced by Partneriaeth.  Local Authority membership to 
the regional educational partnership has changed since ERW and is 
now comprised of three local authorities instead of five. 

 
3.3 Governors Wales no longer exists and is now a private provider, 

Governors Cymru.  
 
3.4 It was recognised in the panel report that governors were playing an 

increasingly important part in the management of schools and school 
improvement and many governing bodies had responded positively to 
this. The need for governors to respond to change, at pace, has 
exponentially increased in the subsequent years.  

 
3.5 It also important to acknowledge the outstanding contribution that 

governors made to support schools and leaders throughout the 
pandemic to ensure that education, whilst disrupted, continued to be 
provided to learners in Swansea.  Governing bodies also ensured the 
wellbeing of pupils and staff was paramount. They demonstrated 
amazing adaptability and flexibility, conducting their work on-line to 
ensure the business of school governance still functioned. 

 
3.6 Despite the aforementioned significant change and challenges that 

governing bodies have faced, good and effective practice still exists in 
governing bodies in Swansea. However, some examples have been 
observed where better and additional support for governors would 
improve their role in challenging and supporting schools.  

 
3.7 The Director of Education and Cabinet Member have acknowledged 

that school governance continues to need support and development.  
As part of the Education Directorate senior leadership team restructure 
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in 2022, a new position that included responsibility for school 
governance was created. 

 
3.8 The Team Manager for Stakeholder and School Support commenced 

their position in October 2022 and was immediately tasked with the 
development of a new vision for school governance, in line with the 
Council’s priority in ensuring that leadership supports learner progress. 

 
3.9 As part of a new vision for governance, mechanisms should be found 

by which to share good practice.  Early consideration has been made 
of the creation of an ‘excellence pool’.  

 
3.10 Improved use of technological solutions could also assist governors in 

their role. Hwb as a governance platform for information and resources 
may need to be considered as is the further development of Arweinwyr, 
the new Governor Support Database. 

 
3.11 Working with key stakeholders, such as Partneriaeth, the Swansea 

Association of Governing Bodies should have a fresh focus. 
 
3.12  The Team Manager for Stakeholder and School Support will ensure 

that resources continue to be used and developed as efficiently and 
effectively as possible to support governance and leadership. 

 
4. Conclusions 
 
4.1 Members may wish to consider which of the original recommendations 

remain appropriate and fit for purpose and if there are any new areas 
of focus.  

 
4.2 Members may wish to reinforce and refresh that the challenge and 

support role for governors remains a focus for governing bodies but 
align this to the Council’s priority to ensure that leadership delivers 
learner progress. 

 
4.3  Members may wish to develop and promote the new accountability 

responsibility on governors in the new school improvement model 
currently being piloted. 

 
4.4  Members may wish to consider how governing body resilience can be 

improved upon and therein share best practice. 
 
5. Integrated Assessment Implications 
 
5.1 The Council is subject to the Equality Act (Public Sector Equality Duty 

and the socio-economic duty), the Well-being of Future Generations 
(Wales) Act 2015 and the Welsh Language (Wales) Measure, and 
must in the exercise of their functions, have due regard to the need to: 
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 Eliminate unlawful discrimination, harassment and victimisation and 
other conduct prohibited by the Acts. 

 Advance equality of opportunity between people who share a 
protected characteristic and those who do not. 

 Foster good relations between people who share a protected 
characteristic and those who do not. 

 Deliver better outcomes for those people who experience socio-
economic disadvantage 

 Consider opportunities for people to use the Welsh language 

 Treat the Welsh language no less favourably than English. 

 Ensure that the needs of the present are met without compromising 
the ability of future generations to meet their own needs. 

 
5.1.1 The Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 mandates that 

public bodies in Wales must carry out sustainable development. 
Sustainable development means the process of improving the 
economic, social, environmental and cultural well-being of Wales by 
taking action, in accordance with the sustainable development 
principle, aimed at achieving the ‘well-being goals’. 

 

5.1.2 Our Integrated Impact Assessment (IIA) process ensures we have paid 
due regard to the above. It also takes into account other key issues 
and priorities, such as poverty and social exclusion, community 
cohesion, carers, the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the 
Child (UNCRC) and Welsh language. 

 
5.1.3 This report is for information only.  Any initiatives developed following 

this review will be subject to the IIA process as required. 
 
6. Legal Implications 
 
6.1 There are no legal implications associated with this report.   
 
7. Financial Implications 
 
7.1 There are no financial implications associated with this report.   
 
 
Background papers: None 
 
Appendices: 
Appendix A - The School Governance Scrutiny Inquiry Panel Report: 
A Very Challenging Role – How can the Council ensure that school governors 
provide effective challenge for their schools? 
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A Very Challenging Role

How can the Council ensure that school governors 
provide effective challenge for their schools? 

The School Governance Scrutiny Inquiry Panel 

City and County of Swansea - Dinas a Sir Abertawe 

January 2016

Appendix A
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Why This Matters  

Foreword by Councillor Fiona Gordon (Convener) 

The role of school governors has changed significantly over 
recent years, with governors playing an increasingly 
important part in the management of schools, and school 
improvement. In many schools, governing bodies have 
responded to this change, seeking new ways of ensuring 
they adapt to changing demands, but in others, old ways of 
working remain and need to be updated. Roles can become 
fixed with a lack of questioning and clarity about those roles, 
and relationships can become too 'cosy' which can impact on 
the capacity to challenge schools sufficiently.  

Each governing body has a different dynamic, just as each 
school is unique, and this report aims to point out general principles of good practice 
which the panel recommends that governors are encouraged to consider. Just as 
schools have moved to become self-improving and peer-supporting, governing 
bodies must similarly look at how they can continually improve in their ability to 
challenge schools. This is important not just because their schools must always be 
inspection-ready, and governors are part of the Leadership and Management 
element of the inspection by Estyn, but because an effective governing body aims to 
ensure that the school is doing the best it can to improve outcomes for learners. In 
order to do this, governors need to feel confident and supported, with access to 
information. 

In forming our conclusions and making our recommendations we have listened 
carefully to governors, council officers, clerks to governing bodies, ERW, Estyn and 
the Cabinet Member for Education.  We have also looked at good practice elsewhere 
and considered the findings of other research such as the Hill Review.  I want to 
personally thank everyone who has taken the time to share their views with us; I 
hope that they will be happy with this report. 

I also want to pay tribute to my colleagues on the panel for their engagement and 
contribution.  Particularly I want to thank Professor Catherine Farrell from the 
University of South Wales, who gave up her time so generously to be a co-opted 
member. 

Finally, we hope that this report offers practical help to the 1300 school governors in 
Swansea.  The valuable work that they carry out is on a voluntary basis and is all for 
the benefit of the children in their schools.   Long may they continue. 
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Summary of Conclusions and Recommendations  

How can the Council ensure that school governors provide effective challenge for 
their schools? 

Conclusions 

1. Recognise and thank school governors for the vital work that they do 

2. Ensure that school governors are clear about what their role means in practice 

3. Ensure that general information and advice for school governors is consistent 
and easy to access 

4. Ensure that governors can understand the information they receive from their 
school  

5. Encourage school governors to seek information about their school beyond head 
teachers’ reports 

6. Support individual governors to manage their own learning and development 

7. Support governing bodies to manage their own learning and development 

8. Encourage the involvement of the whole governing body in school improvement 
work 

9. Work with governing bodies to fill their skill gaps 

10. Promote the governor role to the private sector and beyond 

11. Share good practice through local authority appointed governors 

12. Work with head teachers to ensure a culture of challenge in meetings 

13. Help governing bodies to identify the support arrangements that are best for them 

Recommendations for Cabinet 

Long term challenges (12 months+) 

1. Develop a council wide mechanism for filling the skills gaps identified by 
governing bodies either through, transfers, swaps or by matching new 
governors with particular skills and experience  

Medium term improvements (6-12 months) 

2. Produce a mini booklet for governors that provides a simple guide to their role 

3. Undertake a review of information provided to school governors with ERW, 
Estyn and Governors Wales with a view to ensuring a shared approach that 
avoids duplication   
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4. Provide a standard data template to head teachers and encourage them to 
use it 

5. Work with Estyn to provide information about all training opportunities for 
governors in one place 

6. Move from civic centre based training provision to a flexible model that 
combines, whole governing body, cluster school and e-learning   

7. Develop an online learning log that governors can use to self-manage their 
training and development 

8. Consider how the mandatory new governor training might help governors to 
think about the self-management of their training and development  

9. Build the involvement of all governors into the Autumn Core Visits  

10. Undertake a campaign to promote the role of governor targeted at private 
sector employers and partners in the public and third sector  

Quick wins (within 6 months) 

11. Write to the chair of governors and head teacher of each school to promote 
the good practice points included in this report (listed in APPENDIX A) 

12. Write to every school governor thanking them for their work on behalf of the 
Council and highlighting the list of ‘what every school governor should expect’ 
(listed at APPENDIX B)  

13. Take additional steps to publicise the good work being done by governors and 
governing bodies 

14. Simplify the information on the Council website about school governors which 
should provide links to the Governors Wales website for all general 
information   

15. Remind all schools that whole governing body and cluster school training can 
be arranged on request 

16. Hold a seminar for LA appointed governors to explore their role in sharing 
good practice 
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Claire.abraham
Sticky Note
1. We are now using Governors for schools to try to help fill vacancies. Also looking at recruitment of more governors from our BAME communities. 
2. We currently provide new governors with an information pack when they embark on new governor training. Happy to look at condensing this as and when resources allow. 
3. Happy to look at sharing good practice with all relevant stakeholders moving forward. Not enough has happened in the past mainly down to resource issues.
4. Standard templates are currently available for ToR, agenda's and Headteacher reports.
5. As per 3.
6. Happy to look at this and develop a more fluid governor training package. Training currently on line in the main either as part the training programme. Where GB's have requested specific training for their GB or cluster we have provided either on line or face to face depending on request and resources. This option is emphasized at all mandatory training sessions the the team present. It would be good to look at anything that increases attendance at training.
7. Currently the learning pool is only used for data training. Happy to expand this as well as look at recording sessions and making them available on Hwb. It does however raise the question about how to validate the session.
8. Happy to look at this further.
9. Happy to look at this further and work alongside SIA colleagues to develop this. 
10. Now using Governors for schools who undertake this role. 
11. Happy to look at this and develop something relevant and timely. Would be good to include other colleagues in this as there may be specific issues that we are unaware of e.g. finance, SIA's.

Claire.abraham_1
Sticky Note
12. 

Claire.abraham_2
Sticky Note
12. Could be an individual letter or included in the govs newsletter.
13. Improve coms in education newsletter and on Council website?
14. I think this was undertaken after this piece of work but happy to re-look at this again.
15. Happy to include in govs newsletter and continue the reminder in sessions we deliver.
16. Happy to discuss this further. 
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1 WHY WE PRODUCED THIS REPORT 

1.1 Overview 

1.1.1 This report focusses on the following question:  

How can the Council ensure that school governors provide effective challenge 
for their schools? 

1.1.2 In selecting this topic and producing this report we wish to underline the 
crucial role that governors play in ensuring that schools provide the very best 
education for all of our children.  We recognise that this is a significant period 
of change for everyone in education and that school governors are feeling this 
change as much as anyone.  The extreme pressure on budgets comes at a 
time when the expectations on governors are higher than they have ever 
been.  We hope, therefore, that our proposals help governors to do the best 
that they can. 

1.2 Selecting the topic 

1.2.1 The Inquiry into School Governance was proposed by the Annual Scrutiny 
Work Planning Conference in May 2014 and was subsequently included in the 
scrutiny work programme by the Scrutiny Programme Committee.    

1.2.2 This topic was chosen because ensuring high levels of pupil attainment is one 
of the Council’s five priorities.  It is also an issue that many scrutiny 
councillors are directly involved in as they are also school governors, often in 
more than one school. 

1.2.3 At our pre inquiry meeting we heard from the Cabinet Member of Education 
that this was a topic of particular importance.  She highlighted a number of 
issues that she hoped we could consider as part of our report.  We listed 
these issues in our letter to her before we started the inquiry:   

• The need to consider the recommendations of ‘The future delivery of 
education services in Wales’ Review undertaken by Robert Hill Consulting 
2013  

• That there is a shortage of governors  

• There is confusion about the general role of the governor and also 
confusion about the differences between different types (parent, LA etc) 

• That some governor panels are too ‘cosy’ – the same people have been 
doing the same thing for years and may not be challenging enough  

• Skills analysis should be looked at to ensure that panels have the skills 
they need as a group  

• Closer integration between challenge advisors and governing bodies could 
be valuable  

• The important role of audit in identifying areas of weakness 
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1.2.4 We heard from Estyn during the inquiry that the ‘critical friend’ criteria that 
they use to assess governors during inspections were typically the weakest 
element of school leadership.  This was particularly the case for primary 
schools. This further underlines the importance of the inquiry. 

1.3 The Hill Review 

1.3.1 A central aspect of the policy context for this inquiry was the Hill Report: The 
Future Delivery of Education Services in Wales (2013). This review looked at 
the effectiveness of education at school and local authority level, and 
considered what should be done at school, local authority, regional and 
national level in terms of: 

• raising standards and improving learner outcomes at all ages 

• better support and challenge to schools to improve standards 

• developing and strengthening the leadership of schools and the quality of 
teaching and learning 

• ensuring value for money and effective use of resources 

• bringing about coherence and strong links between all areas of the 
education system, including post-16 provision and the wider children’s 
services agenda. 

1.3.2 This review suggested the following options: 

• Monitoring the impact of the new governor training arrangements to ensure 
that they are of high quality and support more effective governance in 
practice 

• agreeing with regional consortia a template of what an effective 
governance support service looks like 

• providing a standard school performance data-reporting template for 
governors 

• enabling outstanding chairs of governors to act as Lead Practitioners and 
so support improvements in governance at other schools 

• working with CBI Wales and other employers to develop a register of 
aspiring and serving business leaders willing to serve as school governors 
in each region.  
 

1.3.3 We have considered each of these options as part of our report. 

1.4 Intended contribution 

1.4.1 As a Panel we believe that we can make a valuable contribution to this topic.  
We recognise that, while there are no easy answers, success will only come 
from a conversation that everyone is able to contribute to.  It is in this spirit 
that our conclusions and recommendations are offered. 

1.4.2  Specifically this report aims to contribute to this vital debate by: 
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• Offering evidenced proposals that will lead to school governors being more 
effective and school performance being improved 

• Sharing the views of key stakeholders including governors, head teachers, 
clerks to governing bodies, Estyn and ERW 

• Considering the conclusions and recommendations from regional and 
national reports and an assessment of the implications for Swansea  

• Increasing councillor understanding about the school governor role and 
how it contributes to school performance 

• Raising public awareness of the work of school governors 

1.4.3 During the inquiry we have uncovered a number of examples of what we 
consider to be good practice and we have included them in our conclusions.  
As we are proposing that these are shared with the chairs of governing bodies 
and head teachers we have listed them separately at APPENDIX A.  

1.4.4 Governors Wales have also produced 20 questions that governing bodies can 
use to inform their self-improvement.  Our good practice list is not intended to 
be a replacement for these questions and we would recommend them 
wholeheartedly.  Rather we wanted to provide a Swansea perspective based 
on the evidence that we heard.  We hope that governing bodies will look at 
both. 

1.4.5 We have also identified what we consider to be reasonable expectations for 
governors.  Again, we hope that these can be shared with governors and 
have listed them at APPENDIX B.  

1.4.6 We are also happy to recognise the limitations of the inquiry.  Given the 
complexity of the topic and the time that we had this report necessarily 
provides a broad view.   

1.4.7 Finally, many of our conclusions are in line with the Council’s current direction 
of travel and these are offered in order to provide reassurance.  Others may 
be either additional or contrary to what has already been agreed.  These are 
intended to offer challenge and to stimulate debate.  Where we have made 
recommendations these are intended to help improve the service.    

1.5 Use of key terms 

1.5.1 Education as a service area is rife with technical terms and acronyms in 
particular.  In the report we have tried to write for the layperson and have 
avoided acronyms whenever possible.  There are, however, a few terms that 
we use throughout the report that should be clarified from the outset. 

1.5.2 Challenge  – this word is right at the centre of the inquiry but is nevertheless 
sometimes difficult to be precise about.  Indeed, we did wonder whether 
another word should be used instead.  However, the word ‘challenge’ is firmly 
fixed in the conversations about how governors work so we will stick with it 
and say a little about what we think it means. 
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1.5.3 A challenge is not simply a request for information or clarification (although we 
did come across the word being used this way).  Providing challenge, in our 
view, means one of the following: 

• Asking for a particular course of action to be justified as better than another 
course of action 

• Suggesting an alternative course of action and asking for the relative merits 
of this course to be considered 

• Identifying a flaw in either the information or assumptions that underpin a 
particular course of action 

• Suggesting new information or assumptions that might lead to a different 
course of action 

1.5.4 We would expect a challenge to either add reassurance that the right thing  is 
being done or to lead to things being done differently .  In this regard we 
were struck by evidence that we heard from Estyn that, while many governors 
were able to point to examples of ‘challenge’ in meetings, they subsequently 
struggled to describe what, if anything, had changed as a result.  The key 
point here is that governors should be able to see the challenge that they 
provide in meetings have a direct bearing on how the school operates. 

1.5.5 Challenge Adviser  – this is someone who is employed by the local authority 
under the umbrella of ERW.  Their role is to work with schools to raise 
standards and ensure high quality education. 

1.5.6 ERW (Education through Regional Working) – is an alliance of six local 
authorities, bound by a legal agreement, working to deliver school 
improvement services.  The six authorities are; Carmarthenshire, Ceredigion, 
Neath Port-Talbot, Pembrokeshire, Powys and Swansea. 

1.5.7 Estyn  – Estyn is the office of Her Majesty's Inspectorate for Education and 
Training in Wales.  Estyn is independent of, but funded by, the National 
Assembly for Wales. Its purpose is to inspect quality and standards in 
education and training in Wales. 

1.5.8 School Development Plan  – this is the school’s strategic plan for 
improvement. It reflects the school’s self-assessment and sets out the actions 
a school will take to improve learner outcomes. 

1.5.9 Autumn core visit  - Each autumn term, challenge advisers visit all schools.  
They meet with the Head teacher and Chair of Governors in order to 
challenge the school's self-assessment processes and also to scrutinise data. 
They also monitor the school's strategic planning for improvement. 

2 EVIDENCE  

2.1 Evidence collected 

2.1.1 Evidence was collected between January and September 2014.  In total 17 
evidence gathering activates were undertaken by the Panel as follows: 
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a. Overview of governor support service from the School, Governor and 
Student Services Manager  

b. Examples of Research into School Governance 

c. Informal visit to the Clerks Forum to hear views of clerks to governing body 

d. Session with representatives of Swansea Association of Governing Bodies 
and Governors Wales (or representative) 

e. Session with the Head of Education Improvement and Student Services 
Manager including feedback from the recent Swansea / Neath Port Talbot 
governors’ conference 

f. Session with Estyn Inspector 

g. Session with ERW officers 

h. Session with three schools identified as having Good Practice (Hafod 
Primary, Bishopston Comprehensive and Ysgol Bryn Tawe) 

i. Informal Session with recently trained new governors  

j. Observations of governing bodies of good practice schools (Hafod 
Primary, Bishopston Comprehensive and Ysgol Bryn Tawe) 

k. Question and Answer session with the Cabinet Member for Education 

l. Survey of Swansea Governors conducted for this inquiry 

m. Research comparing Swansea with Cardiff and Newport conducted for this 
inquiry 

2.1.2 Professor Catherine Farrell (University of South Wales) participated in the 
inquiry as a co-opted member of the Panel.  Her contribution reflected her 
previous work and research in this field.  Please see, for example: 

Welsh Government (2013), School Governance Task and Finish Group 
Report  

Catherine Farrell (2014) School Governance in Wales, Local Government 
Studies 

Both can be downloaded at: csp.southwales.ac.uk/publications  

2.1.3 For full details of the evidence gathered including details of all of the findings 
from each session please see the evidence pack for this inquiry.  This can be 
downloaded at www.swansea.gov.uk/scrutinypublications  
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3 CONCLUSIONS 

This report considers how the Council can ensure that school governors 
provide effective challenge for their schools.  Each of these conclusions, 
therefore, is a suggestion about how the Council’s Cabinet might approach 
this problem.  Specific proposals are identified throughout and listed 
separately in the Recommendations section that follows. 

We recognise that schools are relatively independent from local authority 
control.  There are, however, a number of ways that Cabinet can influence the 
work of governing bodies such as through information, advice, training, the 
work of the Governor Support Unit and the work of the Challenge Advisors.  It 
is to these channels that we have looked in this report.    

 

3.1 Recognise and thank school governors for the vi tal work that they do 

3.1.1 A consistent message from our evidence gathering was that, while governors 
are volunteers, the role that they carry out is becoming more and more difficult 
to perform.  

3.1.2 The Swansea Association of Governing Bodies, for example, told us that it is 
difficult for governors to cope with all of the things that they are now being 
asked to do and that new responsibilities are being placed on them all of the 
time.  Given this increasing burden, particularly in the context of the cuts, they 
asked; ‘why would anyone want to do it?’  

3.1.3 We also heard from Council officers at the start of the inquiry just how the role 
of governors is becoming increasingly challenging; with budget reductions 
they will be increasingly involved in making school staff redundant. 

3.1.4 For this reason alone we should be publicly praising the work of governors 
and the vital difference they make to their schools.  As a Panel we certainly 
want to record our thanks and admiration to school governors. 

3.1.5 However, we should be recognising the work of governors not just because 
this is the right thing to do but also because it provides encouragement and it 
lets them know that they have the support and backing of the wider 
community.  This might just be the difference between a governor staying on 
or choosing to step down.  Indeed, a number of respondents to the survey 
suggested that there should be more publicity around the role of the governor. 

3.1.6 We propose, therefore, that Cabinet considers what extra steps might be 
taken to recognise the good work being done by individual governors and 
governing bodies.  This might be through letters from the Cabinet Member, a 
media campaign or an award scheme of some kind.  Cabinet may also 
consider suggesting to Welsh Government that a St David’s Prize could be 
awarded for the most effective governing body.     
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3.1.7 School’s achieving the Bronze Governing Body Award status is another good 
news story that could be shared more.  We were pleased to hear that eight 
governing bodies have so far been successful and that a further 23 will soon 
be assessed.     

3.2 Ensure that school governors are clear about wh at their role means in 
practice 

3.2.1 Given the challenging nature of the job we believe that every school governor 
is entitled to have their role set out clearly and meaningfully.  Estyn also 
consider this to be important and use ‘how well governors understand their 
roles’ as one of their inspection criteria.  If governors are to provide effective 
challenge they need to be clear about their role.  

3.2.2 The Cabinet Member also asked us to consider whether governors were clear 
about their general role and clear about the differences between the different 
governor roles. 

3.2.3 Our survey suggested that the majority of governors are more or less clear 
about their role.  When asked whether governors in my school are clear about 
their roles and responsibilities’ 29% strongly agreed and 55% tended to 
agree.  However, a number also pointed to a lack of role awareness and the 
need for further training.   

3.2.4 While we believe the general governor role is straightforward and 
uncontroversial, there are a number of aspects that can present difficulties.    

3.2.5 The first is that, while confidence in the role appears to come from 
experience, newer governors do not have the understanding of the role that 
they should.  As a Panel we were concerned to hear from recently trained 
governors that they felt unprepared for their role.  In part this was because 
they felt that the induction training was useful in theory but did not prepare 
governors for the role in practice.  One said that his training ‘explains the role 
of the governor in black and white but it is not always like that in reality’. 

3.2.6 At our meeting with the clerks to governing bodies we heard how a well 
thought out induction and mentoring scheme can help new governors bridge 
this gap between the theory of training and the practice of governing body 
meetings.  This was confirmed at our meeting with the new governors where 
one said that: “Having another governor to mentor and encourage was the 
biggest help received.”  We do not believe, however, that mentoring schemes 
are happening in all schools and would like to see this made into a clear 
expectation.  

3.2.7 We also heard the suggestion at our meeting with new governors that there 
should be a mini booklet / guide for new governors that they can take around 
with them.  This is a proposal that we support. 

3.2.8 A second difficulty is that governors have to both challenge and support as 
part of their role.  We heard from Governors Wales, for example, that ‘high 
levels of challenge and support from governors are required at the same 
time’.  We also heard from the Council’s Head of Education Inclusion that it 
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can be difficult to get the right balance.  A finding from the Joint Governing 
Body Conference held in April 2015 was that there is a ‘risk that there can be 
“an overbalance of cheerleading” in the governing body. 

3.2.9 Our view is that the right balance between challenge and support cannot be 
defined as an absolute but should be a matter for each governing body to 
determine.  As a minimum, and given the critical importance of this issue we 
feel strongly that every governing body should explicitly discuss this issue as 
a separate agenda item at a meeting and preferably at the first meeting of the 
year. 

3.2.10 A third issue that we encountered was the increasing use of link governors 
who have been given the responsibility to look after a particular subject area 
or other topic on behalf of the school.  We noticed during our observations, for 
example, that governors needed to ask what the role entailed during 
discussions about who should be allocated to be which link governor.  Ideally 
we would expect that the link governor role should be clear to all governors 
from the start. 

3.2.11 Again, we would like to see a clear statement of the link governor role 
presented to the governing body by the head teacher for awareness and 
discussion.    

3.3 Ensure that general information and advice for school governors is 
consistent and easy to access 

3.3.1 Given the challenging nature of the role all governors will have questions they 
need answered from time to time.  Every governor should expect to be able to 
access general information about their role in as easy, accessible and 
straightforward a way as possible. 

3.3.2 We heard from Governors Wales that while there is plenty of information 
available, governors do not always get the information that they need.  The 
recent joint governors’ conference also pointed to the problems created by 
jargon and acronyms.  

3.3.3 We found that governors were able to get their information from four different 
websites (Swansea Council, ERW, Estyn and Governors Wales).   

3.3.4 We heard that the information provided was inconsistent between the 
websites and we found that different answers were given to the same 
‘frequently asked question’ on different websites.  While we are not 
suggesting that any of the information provided is incorrect we think that there 
is certainly the potential for confusion and unnecessary duplication.  

3.3.5 We believe, therefore, that information for governors should be provided as 
far as possible in one place.  Many of the people we spoke to suggested that 
Governors Wales should be the website of choice and we support this.   

3.3.6 In the short term we ask that the Cabinet Member talks to Governors Wales, 
Estyn and ERW about applying this principle and moves to ensure that only 
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locally relevant information is included on the Council website and that, for all 
general information, governors are directed to Governors Wales.     

3.3.7 In the medium term we would like to see a piece of work conducted that 
properly considers the information needs of governors from a user 
perspective.  It would make sense if this was a national project conducted by 
Governors Wales.  It should consider newsletters, email and social media as 
well as websites. 

3.4 Ensure that governors can understand the inform ation they receive from 
their school  

3.4.1 If governors are to be able to provide effective challenge they need to have a 
clear understanding of how their school is performing.  Governors are not 
necessarily education professionals and this implies two things; school 
governors must have a minimum level of competence when it comes to 
understanding data and data must be provided in a format that can be easily 
understood.  

3.4.2 Our survey found that governors believe information is provided in a format 
that they can understand.  Nearly 50% agreed that this was the case and a 
further 40% tended to agree. We conclude, therefore, that schools are doing a 
good job when providing data to governors. 

3.4.3 There are nevertheless some areas for improvement suggested by the 
survey.   

3.4.4 A number of respondents pointed to the importance of data training.  The 
suggestion was made that it should be compulsory for all governors to attend 
the interpretation of data course run by the local authority.  We heard good 
things about this course, particularly from the Swansea Association of 
Governing Bodies.  We understand that it is already a mandatory course for 
new and reappointed governors; we hope that all governors can be 
encouraged to attend. 

3.4.5 Other comments we received from the survey referred to consistency in the 
way that information was provided and the use of technical language.  On this 
basis we agree with the idea in the Hill review that there should be a standard 
template for reporting school data.  Indeed, from our observations of good 
practice schools we would say this is already happening with schools 
following a very similar format. 

3.4.6 We hope that head teachers will be encouraged to review the way that they 
provide data and to check with their governors that they do not have any of 
these concerns. 

3.4.7 As well as data, governors need to be clear about how the school is 
progressing with the priorities set out in the school Development Plan.  We 
heard from the Head of Education Improvement that if schools are monitoring 
actions and impact robustly and relaying this information to governors, for 
example, with a basic red-amber-yellow-green rating, then this can help with 
governors challenging progress in particular priority areas. 
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3.5 Encourage school governors to seek information about their school 
beyond head teachers’ reports 

3.5.1 If governors are to challenge effectively they need to be able to balance what 
they receive from their schools with information from elsewhere. 

3.5.2 The importance of being able to ‘triangulate’ data was stressed to us by the 
Head of Education Inclusion who suggested that governors should be both 
speaking to children and viewing their work.   

3.5.3 The idea of book scrutiny came up a number of times as an important activity 
for governors.  We understand that governors are not there to comment on 
professional teaching practice but they should be able to form a view of how 
well the children are doing independently of what they hear from the head 
teacher. 

3.5.4 More generally we heard from the good practice schools that we spoke to 
about the value of governors having contact with a wide range of staff, not just 
the head teacher.  We also observed this in meetings.  Where link governors 
are able to engage directly with teachers, particularly in the classroom setting, 
we believe that this gives them broader knowledge base from which to 
contribute to governors meetings. 

3.5.5 As well as involving staff we were also impressed with the way that the good 
practice schools involved pupils in their meetings through presentations or, at 
secondary level, through the involvement of pupil governors.  Presentations in 
particular give governors the opportunity to see the children first hand talking 
about the things they have been doing in school.  

3.5.6 At the same time we observed how governors with strong links to the 
community were able to bring this experience into meetings.  Governors 
working with community projects are able to make the links to school activities 
and draw on community resources.  We also recognise the value of governors 
acting as a link to the community outside of the school.  Many parents maybe 
more willing to talk to a governor about an issue of concern than to talk to the 
school.  This type of community intelligence can be invaluable to the 
governing body and may provide a useful source of challenge. Linked to this 
we hope that governing bodies will strive to be as representative of the 
community as they can be. 

3.5.7 It is also important for governors to independently gather data about their 
school.  To this end we believe that all governors should be accessing 
information through the mylocalschool website.  This site, recommended by 
Estyn amongst others, provides a range of data for each school and a link to 
the most recent Estyn report.  The website also provides comparative 
information relating to all schools and governors should be encouraged to use 
this to help develop challenge.   We believe that the Cabinet Member should 
be taking steps to encourage all governors to use it.  
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3.6 Support individual governors to manage their ow n learning and 
development 

3.6.1 We believe that, in order to be effective, individual governors should take 
responsibility for their own learning and development.  While we think that this 
is right in any case, the reduced resource available to support training and 
development also provides a practical justification for this.   

3.6.2 At the same time, we also believe that the skills and experience that 
governors have to offer goes beyond the formal qualifications that they may 
have and the formal training that they may have attended.  Any discussion 
about skills should start with recognition of what each individual governor has 
to offer in the broadest sense.   

3.6.3 One important factor, not always easy to quantify, is that of confidence.  The 
importance of confidence in respect of challenge was raised both at the 
Clerks Forum and by Estyn.  We feel strongly that confidence needs to be 
included in any conversations about learning and development. 

3.6.4 While in our survey, 83% agreed that governors at their school had the right 
skills, training nevertheless emerged as the main way that council support for 
governors could be improved.   

3.6.5 We heard from a number of people that the accessibility of training could be 
improved.  Issues were highlighted around training being more accessible to 
governors, specifically more training at schools and outside of working hours.  
We also heard that some governors are not keen to come to the Civic Centre 
for training.   

3.6.6 At the same time we heard that the local authority are willing to offer training 
in exactly this way and that ERW are looking at how training might be 
delivered for a cluster of schools.  This fits well with a point we make later in 
the report about the value of all governors in a governing body attending 
training at the same time.  

3.6.7 The problem seems to be one of communication.  We suggest, therefore, that 
the training offer from both the local authority and ERW is clearly articulated 
and shared with governors.  

3.6.8 We also would like to see more training delivered online where this is 
appropriate.  Not only is this is a better option for governors with busy lives, it 
is also more cost effective. 

3.6.9 Given that the provision of formal training is likely to reduce over time, 
individual governors will need to think more broadly and more carefully about 
their own training and development need and how they might be met. There 
are three things that we think can help with this. 

3.6.10 The first is to help governors record their training and development 
experiences.  We heard that there is no single way of recording training as 
only the local authority keeps a record and school training is not provided on 
this.  We feel that an online learning log for individual governors should be 
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developed so that governors can record and manage their own learning and 
development. 

3.6.11 The second thing that can be done is to provide information about training 
opportunities in a clear and consistent way.  On this point we would echo the 
argument we made about information earlier in the report and suggest that the 
different providers get together so that training opportunities can be found in a 
single place – ideally the Governors Wales Website. 

3.6.12 Finally we like the idea that happens for some housing associations where the 
chair of the board provides mentoring for individual board members.  We hope 
that chairs of governors can be persuaded to act in a similar way and meet 
with their governors once a year to discuss their training and development 
needs and how they can be met.   

3.6.13 All of this taken together will, we hope, help individual governors to learn and 
develop.  As the Cabinet Member observed in her evidence, governors may 
want to continue their own personal development and learn something new.  
This is an important benefit and should be respected.  

3.6.14 The last point about training for individual governors is training for new 
governors. The Hill review suggested that new governor training 
arrangements should be checked to ensure that they were both of high quality 
and supported effective governance in practice.  We are happy that the new 
governor training is of high quality although, as we have mentioned 
previously, we need to help new governors translate the theory of the training 
into the practice of their own governing bodies. 

3.6.15 We would also like to see new governor training equip new governors with the 
skills and information they need to manage their own learning. This may 
already be the case but we believe that it is nevertheless worth reviewing.  

3.7 Support governing bodies to manage their own le arning and 
development 

3.7.1 One of the underlying themes of this report is that governing bodies need to 
work as a group if they are to provide effective challenge.  To this end we 
believe that governing bodies should consider their training and development 
needs as a group; they should develop a learning mindset. 

3.7.2 This can happen in a number of ways. 

3.7.3 First, time should be made at governing body meetings for the governing body 
to discuss their learning and development needs.  This might be done in 
conjunction with the skills matrix that the Governors Support Unit has 
developed.   

3.7.4 Second, governors attending training or any other events should be given 
time to feed back to the whole group about their experience and what they 
have learned. Governing bodies should, however, think about how this can be 
made meaningful and useful. 
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3.7.5 Third, governing bodies could appoint a link governor for learning and 
development as it relates to the governing body.  Their role would be to liaise 
with the clerk to meet any training and development needs identified by the 
governing body. 

3.7.6 Fourth, training and development activities should, wherever possible, be 
undertaken by the governing body as a group.  This will have the added 
benefit of supporting teamwork as well as ensuring a consistency of approach 
and understanding amongst individual governors.   

3.7.7 Fifth, challenge advisors should consider what training they might usefully 
provide to governing bodies. 

3.7.8 Finally, the training and development needs of the governing body should be 
included within the school’s self-evaluation process and school development 
plan. 

3.7.9 All of these measures are ultimately the responsibility of the chair of 
governors working with the head teacher.  We hope that the Cabinet member 
can encourage the chairs to take them up. 

3.8 Encourage the involvement of the whole governin g body in school 
improvement work 

3.8.1 As well as considering training and development as a group we believe that 
governing bodies should engage, as far as possible, in improvement activities 
as a group.   

3.8.2 We think that there may be a role here for the Challenge Advisers.  A closer 
integration between Challenge Advisers and governing body was suggested 
to us by the Cabinet Member as something that might be useful and, to this 
end we think that challenge advisors should be meeting separately with the 
governing body to discuss their role in school improvement. 

3.8.3 Working with governing bodies in this way will not only improve the capacity of 
governing bodies to challenge but will help governors to understand the 
challenge adviser role.  We found from our survey that a high proportion of 
governors have never met the challenge advisor or have any idea who they 
are or what their role is. 

3.8.4 Further to this we feel strongly that all governors have a role to play in the 
autumn core visits.  We heard from ERW that this might present logistical 
problems but, nevertheless, we would like to see all governors fully informed if 
not actively involved.  This is an excellent opportunity for all governors to hear 
directly from the Challenge Adviser about the performance of the school. 

3.8.5 We also heard from ERW about the importance of all governors being 
involved in the school development plan process.  We know from our own 
experience as school governors that this is not always the case and even in 
the good practice schools we visited the involvement of governors seemed to 
come at the end of the planning process.   
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3.8.6 We would like to see, therefore, head teachers being encouraged to involve 
governors as a group, not just the chair, in the school development plan 
process from the start. 

3.8.7 Finally, we are aware that, in many schools, audit reports are not shared with 
all governors.  We firmly believe that sharing audit reports with the whole 
governing body, and ensuring a full and frank discussion of these reports, 
should be a routine matter.  

3.9 Work with governing bodies to fill their skill gaps 

3.9.1 To challenge effectively a governing body needs to be able to draw on a 
range of skills and experiences.  Neither the capabilities of any individual nor 
any amount of training can make up for a significant skills gap in a governing 
body. 

3.9.2 One of the questions raised by the Cabinet Member at the start of this inquiry 
was whether there was a shortage of governors.  Overall this does not seem 
to be the case.  The vacancy rate for Swansea is about 5% and we heard that 
this is not high compared with other areas.   

3.9.3 Nevertheless we were told by the clerks forum and by Swansea Association 
of Governing Bodies that some schools do have a problem with recruitment 
whether it is for parent governors or for governors with particular expertise 
such as for legal or financial issues.  This is supported by the survey where 
around a third of respondents agreed that recruitment was a problem at their 
school.  The problem, therefore, is one for a number of particular schools 
rather than for schools across the board. 

3.9.4 We heard from the Manager of the School Governors’ Unit that they are in the 
process of issuing a skills matrix for all schools to use.  We feel that this will 
be a very useful tool and that all governing bodies should be encouraged to 
use it.  Once again, we hope that this will be an exercise for the governing 
body as a whole and that it will feature as an agenda item for a meeting of the 
governing body. 

3.9.5 We also saw from our observations of good practice schools that governing 
bodies are able to use their community governor appointments to fill identified 
gaps.  This is good practice that we hope can be shared. 

3.9.6 Apart from helping governing bodies to identify gaps the council should also 
be taking steps to help them get filled.  The School Governor Unit are willing 
to talk to any governing body about recruitment and this should be a first step 
for any governing body that identifies a need.  In the longer term there are 
other things that we would like to propose.  

3.9.7 First the Council should consider facilitating transfers or swaps between 
governing bodies in order to fill skill gaps.   

3.9.8 Second the Council should seek general applications for people to be school 
governors and then direct them to schools as appropriate.   
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3.9.9 Both of these proposals reflect suggestions made by Hill who suggested that 
outstanding chairs should act as lead practitioners and that there should be a 
register of aspiring and serving business leaders willing to serve as school 
governors. 

3.9.10 A further issue that governing bodies need to be considering is that of 
succession planning, particularly for chairs.  To this end we also support the 
idea that chairs should be ‘rotated’ after a set period so that the experience 
can be shared and built up in the group as a whole.  These are ideas that 
each governing body will have to consider on their merits.  

3.10 Promote the governor role to the private secto r and beyond 

3.10.1 One of the things that the council can do, that individual schools cannot, is to 
promote the role of the governor more widely.  While business is clearly 
important in this respect, we also need to think about encouraging third sector 
and other public sector bodies to support employees to become governors.     

3.10.2 We know that a number of private companies support their staff to be 
governors as it contributes to their policies for corporate responsibility.  At the 
same time many individuals in business are keen to put something back into 
the community.  Being a school governor does no harm to an individual’s CV. 

3.10.3 The council, therefore, should be doing all it can to promote the governor role 
to business and other organisations.  The council already has good 
partnership working with the private sector, whether through the regional 
partnership or the city centre for example, and should make use of these 
relationships for this purpose.  At the same time the Council should be giving 
positive publicity to those companies who do have progressive policies in this 
regard.  

3.10.4 In terms of the third sector and other public bodies the Council should make 
use of the Local Service Board to promote positive messages about 
encouraging staff to become governors.  Universities may also have a role to 
play in so far as the ‘community service’ element of degree schemes might be 
pointed toward experience working with governing bodies either as governors 
or in some other role. All governor appointments should of course be made 
through the existing processes 

3.11 Share good practice through local authority ap pointed governors 

3.11.1 One group of governors that the council is particularly able to influence are 
those appointed by the local authority. Most, although not all of these 
appointments are councillors. 

3.11.2  As local authority appointees these governors have the potential to suggest 
and share good practice.  Indeed, many are governors at more than one 
school governing body so can see at first hand potential improvements that 
might be made.   
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3.11.3 We would like to see the council taking extra steps to encourage this through, 
perhaps, good practice seminars aimed specifically at local authority 
appointed governors. 

3.11.4 During the course of our evidence gathering we heard a number of concerns 
about governors appointed by the local authority.  In particular we heard that 
they might not always have the commitment expected or were unable to 
attend meetings due to other commitments.  The suggestion was made to us 
that the panel that makes these appointments could take more advice from 
schools, in particular where a skills audit has been undertaken, in order to 
ensure that the best appointments are made.  While we are sympathetic to 
these concerns we do not feel able to take a definitive view and wish to 
suggest instead that this is matter for a dedicated scrutiny working group. 

3.12 Work with head teachers to ensure a culture of  challenge in meetings 

3.12.1 The Cabinet Member suggested at the start of the inquiry that some 
governing bodies may be too cosy and that where the same people had been 
performing the governing role in a school for a long time that this could mean 
that the governing body would not be challenging enough. 

3.12.2 All of the elements that we have discussed so far should create the conditions 
for governing body meetings to be more challenging.  Where governing 
bodies are clear about their role, have the information and skills they need 
and are able to operate effectively as a group then everything should be in 
place for them to provide effective challenge.  Meetings are, however, the 
arena where the challenge should actually take place.  We believe, therefore, 
that chairs of governing bodies and head teachers should take a keen interest 
in how these meetings work. 

3.12.3 Our survey found that this is generally the case.  Over 75% of respondents 
agreed that ‘governors in my school are encouraged to provide advice and 
robust challenge to the head teacher.’  Of these 45% strongly agreed with the 
statement. 

3.12.4 However, 15% of survey respondents did not agree that this was the case and 
the comments from the survey suggest that the picture is not always as 
positive as the overall figure suggests.  While some talked about the need for 
governors to have more confidence to challenge, others pointed to the 
tendency for the head teacher to dominate meetings or for the chair or vice 
chair to provide the majority of challenge. 

3.12.5 In our school observations we did see some very good examples of 
challenge.  However, even in these good practice schools we also saw many 
governors not making any contribution to meetings or only asking for points of 
clarification. 

3.12.6 In the school where we saw the widest range of contributions this was 
encouraged by the way that the chair conducted the meeting; promoting an 
open and friendly atmosphere and actively asking for contributions.  We hope 
that all chairs can be encouraged to manage meetings in this way.  We 
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recognise that training for chairs is crucial in developing effective chairing 
skills. 

3.12.7 In our experience as scrutiny councillors we believe that there are a number 
of further good practice elements that will help to ensure that governing body 
meetings support effective challenge. 

3.12.8 The first thing that governors need is the right questions to ask.  The 
‘Questions for Governors to ask the Headteacher / leadership team in their 
support and challenge role’ is a comprehensive list developed by Governors 
Wales.  This list was suggested to us a number of times and we think that 
they are an excellent place to start for any governing body.  We also saw a 
head teacher providing questions at a meeting to governors and we think that 
all heads should be doing this.  As one of the ERW officers put it - head 
teachers should be talking to governors about ‘what I would ask if I was you’.   

3.12.9 The second thing that governors need is the opportunity to prepare properly.  
We were a little concerned to see during our observations that reports were 
being provided to governors at the meeting itself.  At the same time we also 
observed reports being circulated in advance by email.  This gives governors 
the chance to digest what can be lengthy reports and cuts down the time that 
head teachers need to explain reports in meetings.  Instead they can say ‘you 
should have all read the report – do you have any questions?’  Reports for 
council meetings are legally required to be provided three working days in 
advance.  We believe this is also reasonable for governor meetings. 

3.12.10 A third good practice suggestion is that governing bodies hold pre meetings.  
The purpose of these meetings, that would be for governors only, is to allow 
governors to consider what they want to get out of the meeting, what 
questions they would like to ask and to form a collective view, if required, on a 
topic.  We understand that meeting away from the school staff may seem 
inappropriate for some governors not least because a good relationship with 
the head is essential for any governing body.  For that reason we hope that 
head teachers will encourage this to happen on the basis that it will 
strengthen both the governing body and the challenge that they are able to 
provide. We feel that encouraging governors to meet more informally in this 
way will develop strong links between governors which will enable better 
challenge.  

3.12.11 Finally we would like to see minute taking that captures challenge for the 
benefit of the governing body not just for the purposes of Estyn inspections.  
We heard one example of a new governor who was surprised to find her 
questions for clarification recorded as challenges in the minutes.  If every 
single question is recorded as a challenge then not only does this confuse the 
issue of what challenge actually means it makes it harder for governors to 
understand what impact their contributions are making.  As we noted earlier, 
this is in fact something governors may be asked by Estyn. 

3.12.12 Taken together we hope that these proposals will be useful for governing 
bodies as they seek to sharpen their effectiveness.  We hope, therefore, that 
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the Cabinet Member will be able to recommend them to the chairs of 
governing bodies and head teachers.  

3.13 Help governing bodies to identify the support arrangements that are 
best for them 

3.13.1 All of the good practice points that we have suggested in this report need to 
be underpinned by effective support arrangements.  However, we do not 
agree with the Hill review that there should be a standard regional template 
for this.  Instead, in keeping with our emphasis on self-improvement, we 
believe that governing bodies should be reaching their own conclusions about 
the support arrangements that are best for them. 

3.13.2 The keystone of support for any governing body is their clerk.  Apart from 
minute taking and other meeting support clerks can have a role in organising 
training and ensuring that governors get the information that they need.  
Indeed, the knowledge that clerks have of individual governors helps them to 
tailor what they send out to ensure that it gets read! 

3.13.3 We heard from the Clerks Forum that sometimes the school clerk and clerk to 
governors are combined into one role and sometimes they are separate.  
Given that there may sometimes be a perceived conflict of interest, around 
disciplinary issues for example, we feel that, in an ideal world, the clerk to 
governors should be independent of the school.  We also appreciate that, 
given the scarce resources that schools have to work with; this may not 
always be possible.   

3.13.4 Of course support comes from more places than the clerk and governing 
bodies need to be clear about what support is available to them and for what.  
Generally we think that the local authority’s governors support unit provides 
an excellent service but we also know that this is a limited resource that will 
not increase and that governing bodies are entitled to purchase their support 
elsewhere.   

3.13.5 There are times when governing bodies will need advice and support from the 
Local Authority beyond the governors unit on legal or finance issues for 
example.  We were a little concerned to hear that emergency advice in 
particular was not always easy to come by.  We were pleased to hear, 
therefore, from the Cabinet Member, that a ‘single point of contact’ approach 
is being developed to ensure that best advice comes out as fast as possible. 

3.13.6 Overall we recognise that governing bodies have a number of choices that 
they can make when thinking about their support needs.  We hope that they 
will be able to give these issues full and proper consideration so that their 
ability to provide effective challenge can be maximised.   
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4 RECOMMENDATIONS 

The Panel commends Cabinet to consider all issues and ideas raised by this inquiry 
and, in particular, the recommendations set out below. 

The Panel recognises that the Authority  

(a) will need to ensure that any subsequent actions are legal and meet the 
requirements of any relevant legislation;   

(b) has a responsibility to make the best use of limited resources and that any 
additional costs will need to be considered carefully as part of the annual 
budget setting process.   

The Panel has kept these principles in mind in the course of its investigations.  

Recommendations for Cabinet: 

4.1 Long term challenges (12 months+) 

4.1.1 Develop a council wide mechanism for filling the skills gaps identified by 
governing bodies either through, transfers, swaps or by matching new 
governors with particular skills and experience  

4.2 Medium term improvements (6-12 months) 

4.2.1 Produce a mini booklet for governors that provides a simple guide to their role 

4.2.2 Undertake a review of information provided to school governors with ERW, 
Estyn and Governors Wales with a view to ensuring a shared approach that 
avoids duplication   

4.2.3 Provide a standard data template to head teachers and encourage them to 
use it 

4.2.4 Work with Estyn to provide information about all training opportunities for 
governors in one place 

4.2.5 Move from civic centre based training provision to flexible model that 
combines, whole governing body, cluster school and e-learning   

4.2.6 Develop an online learning log that governors can use to self-manage their 
training and development 

4.2.7 Consider how the mandatory new governor training might help governors to 
think about the self-management of their training and development  

4.2.8 Build the involvement of all governors into the Autumn Core Visits  

4.2.9 Undertake a campaign to promote the role of governor targeted at private 
sector employers and partners in the public and third sector  
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4.3 Quick wins (within 6 months) 

4.3.1 Write to the chair of governors and head teacher of each school to promote 
the good practice points included in this report (listed in APPENDIX A) 

4.3.2 Write to every school governor thanking them for their work on behalf of the 
Council and highlighting the list of ‘what every school governor should expect’ 
(listed in APPENDIX B)  

4.3.3 Take additional steps to publicise the good work being done by governors and 
governing bodies 

4.3.4 Simplify the information on the Council website about school governors which 
should provide links to the Governors Wales website for all general 
information   

4.3.5 Remind all schools that whole governing body and cluster school training can 
be arranged on request 

4.3.6 Hold a seminar for LA appointed governors to explore their role in sharing 
good practice 
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5 FURTHER SCRUTINY NEEDED 

As well as our recommendations for the Cabinet we have also come across an issue 
that we believe may require further scrutiny.  We propose to the Scrutiny Programme 
Committee, therefore, that it examines: 

5.1.1 The function and operation of the LA Governor Panel to ensure that it 
supports the work of governing bodies. 
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APPENDIX A 

Ensuring Effective Challenge:  Good Practice Advice for Chairs of Governors 
and Head Teachers 

1. Ensure that all new governors have a full induction onto the governing body 
and an experienced governor to mentor them.  This should include a clear 
statement of the commitment required. 

2. Include an agenda item on ‘the role of governors’ for the first meeting of the 
governing body each year.  This item should give the governing body an 
opportunity to discuss the main elements of their role, what ‘challenge’ means  
and the proper balance between support and challenge that is right for that 
school.  Where link governors are used then these roles should also be 
discussed. 

3. Ensure that all governors have received data training and are confident in 
their understanding and use of the data provided to them 

4. Formally check with the governing body that they are happy with the way that 
data is being provided to them 

5. Put arrangements in place for governors to view children’s work and support 
from staff to help them to interpret what they are viewing 

6. Involve a wide variety of staff in governing body meetings and encourage 
them to lead items on their subject areas 

7. Involve a wide variety of children in governing body meetings through 
presentations about the work that they are doing.  Secondary schools should 
involve pupil governors in governing body meetings. 

8. Encourage governors to report on their involvement with any community 
activities in order to strengthen links between the school and the community 

9. Ask the governing body to consider whether they feel that they are broadly 
representative of the community 

10. Encourage governors to use the MyLocalSchool site as an independent 
source of data 

11. Consider whether the chair can provide an annual learning and development 
interview for every governor to help them identify priorities and opportunities 

12.  Include an agenda item on ‘Learning and Development needs for the 
Governing Body as a whole’ at a meeting and in order to identify priorities and 
opportunities 

13. Include time on all agendas for governors to feedback from any learning or 
training events they have attended 
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14. Consider giving one governor specific responsibility for working with the clerk 
to support the learning and development needs of the governing body 

15. Look for opportunities, whenever possible, for the governing body to 
undertake learning and training as a whole group 

16. Ensure that reports from Audit are shared with the whole governing body  

17. Invite the Challenge Adviser to attend and contribute to meetings 

18. Liaise with the Challenge Adviser to see what training they might provide for 
the governing body 

19. Reference the training and development needs of the governing body within 
the School Development Plan 

20. Consider involving the whole governing body in the School Development Plan 
process from the start 

21. Consider the skills matrix, issued by the Local Authority, at a governing body 
meeting in order to identify gaps in the governing body 

22. Consider how community governor appointments might be used to fill any 
skills gaps in the governing body 

23.  Work with the School Governor Unit to fill a significant gaps once these have 
been identified 

24. Undertake succession planning for chairs of governors 

25. Consider fixed terms for chairs of governors so that the experience of sharing 
can be shared 

26. Consider whether all governors are contributing to governing body meetings 
and take steps to encourage this if necessary 

27. Make sure that all governors are clear about the questions they should be 
asking (the questions available from Governors Wales are an excellent 
starting point) 

28. Give governors time to prepare for meetings by sending reports out in 
advance 

29. Ask the governing body to consider holding governor-only pre meetings to 
help the chair manage the involvement of all governors 

30. Ensure that the minutes capture evidence of challenge but do not confuse this 
with questions seeking clarification  

31. Ask the Governing Body to formally consider whether their support needs are 
being met at a meeting 
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APPENDIX B 

What Every School Governor Should Expect 

1. Thanks and recognition for the work that you do 

2. Introductory training when you start (a mandatory course is provided by the 
Local Authority) 

3. A clear understanding of your general role and of any additional roles that you 
are asked to perform 

4. An induction onto your governing body and a mentor from the existing 
governors to guide you 

5. A clear understanding of the commitment you are expected to make 

6. Clear information about being a governor from Governors Wales, ERW, Estyn 
and the City and County of Swansea 

7. Clear information from your school about how it is performing 

8. Data training to help you understand the information that is given to you by 
the school (a mandatory course is provided by the Local Authority) 

9. The opportunity to view the children’s work and support from teachers to help 
you to understand what you are seeing 

10. Contact with staff other than the head teacher both at and outside of 
governing body meetings 

11. To hear from pupils at governing body meetings either through presentations 
about their work or, in secondary schools, through the involvement of pupil 
governors 

12. Access to information about how your school is performing that is provided 
independently from your school (the MyLocalSchool site is excellent for data 
and gives a link to the most recent Estyn inspection report for your school)   

13. Information about a range of learning and training opportunities  

14. Opportunities to discuss your own training and development needs and the 
training and development needs of the governing body as a whole 

15. To be involved in the School Development Plan process from an early stage 

16. Sight of any Audit reports for your school 

17. To be part of a governing body that has all of the skills it needs  

18. A clear idea of what questions you should be asking 

19. Meeting papers in plenty of time to allow you to prepare for meetings   
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Education & Skills CDC - Work Plan 2023-2023 

Meeting Date Agenda Items 

2 June 2022 
 

Workplan Discussion 

27 July 2022 
 

Education Department Update 
Workplan Report & Discussion 
 

28 September 2022 
 

Education Information Update and Corporate Delivery Committee Work Programme 2022-23 
Strengthening School Leaders 
 

26 October 2022 
 

Strengthening School Leaders 
 

23 November 2022 
 

Strengthening School Leaders 
 

14 December 2022 
 

Attendance & Inclusion 

25 January 2023 
 

Attendance & Inclusion 
 

15 February 2023 
 

Strengthened and Effective School Governance 

22 March 2023 
 

Strengthened and Effective School Governance 

26 April 2023 
 

 

Note: Progress Update on PDC report to Cabinet 21st July - Supporting the Challenges for Learners in Recovering from the 
Pandemic – referred to Education Scrutiny. 
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